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The next  
Newsletter deadline is 

 

FRIDAY 
16th August 2019 

 

Emails are preferred but all 
items for inclusion, whether they 

are handwritten, typed or via   
e-mail, MUST be submitted by 

the deadline date. 
These articles may be handed in 

to any Newsletter Committee     
member.   

 

Please send e-mails to  
enfordnewsletter@gmail.com 

 

Enford Newsletter Committee 
reserves the right to reject or    

omit from publication any  
material that is considered by 

majority of Committee Members 
to be detrimental to any person 

or which is not in the best  
interest of the community as a 

whole.   
All letters and articles must be 
signed, but the Committee will 
withhold the name of the writer 

if this is requested when  
submitted. 
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Newsletter AGM 
Thursday 15th August 

7pm 

Enford Village Hall 

All are welcome to attend. 
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USEFUL NUMBERS 
 
EMERGENCY SERVICES 
 
DOCTORS 
DURRINGTON Avon Valley Practice Surgery  01980 652378  
DURRINGTON Cross Plains Surgery    01980 652221  
UPAVON  Avon Valley Practice Surgery, Fairfield 01980 630221 
 

HOSPITAL 
 

SALISBURY DISTRICT HOSPITAL    01722 336262 
  
POLICE 
 

POLICE  101     
 

OTHERS  
 

ELECTRICITY    105 
ENVIRONMENTAL AGENCY  0800 80 70 60     
FLOOD LINE     0345 988 1188  
GAS      0800 111 999   
PLAINWATCH    01980 674700    
  
DURRINTON LINK 
 

LINK (Durrington & District)   01980 594857  
   
SCHOOLS 
 

DURRINGTON, Avon Valley Secondary School  01980 652467 
FIGHELDEAN, St Michael’s C of E Primary 01980 670268 
NETHERAVON, All Saints’ C of E Primary  01980 670339 
RUSHALL, Rushall C of E Primary   01980 630360    
PEWSEY, Pewsey Vale Secondary School  01672 565000  
 

WILTSHIRE COUNCIL 
 

BIN COLLECTIONS    0300 456 0102  
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/rubbish-collection-day  
 

HOUSEHOLD RECYCLING CENTRES (HRC)  
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/household-recycling-centres  

WHAT CAN YOU DO TO REDUCE CRIME ON SALISBURY PLAIN?  
 

If any crime is taking place call 999 and do not under any circumstances challenge the 

offenders.  
Report suspicious activity to PLAINWATCH (01980 674700) or 
PLAINWATCH@landmarc.mod.uk. The more information received the better, e.g. time, 
place, vehicle registration, description of individuals and vehicles.  
 

Health and Safety reminder for all Military Training Areas and Ranges:  
 

Do not touch or tamper with Military debris.  
Wash your hands before you eat.  
Clean your footwear before you enter your car or home.  

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/household-recycling-centres
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A word from Philip Bromiley our Team Rector: 

Church life 

I rarely come across people who are “anti-church”, in fact, for many, the Church 

is a reassuring presence in our Villages. That said, I still suspect the Church isn’t 

very good at marketing itself. If the Church speaks of itself confidently, and looks 

to bring new people in, then it can seem arrogant and even pushy. If, on the  

other hand, the Church is reticent at presenting its message to the wider  

community, it can seem aloof and perhaps cliquey. 

The Avon River Team represents seven churches up and down the valley and 
there is much to celebrate at the moment. Every second Sunday at 10.30 am, 

we have a travelling Team Service that produces a nice full church and great 

singing. Every Sunday, we provide a variety of Services for all types of needs, 

styles and personalities. During the week, there are other services, home 

groups, prayer groups, coffee mornings, knitting groups, and more. We support 

five church schools locally and take Assemblies.  Pastoral care is part of church 

life too, helping people through the key stages of life. We support two paid  

clergy, and an army of volunteers to build community, to pray and to work for the 

greater good. There’s a lot going on under the surface. 

 

So, whether you drop in to the building quietly when it’s empty, or come at a  

major festival or occasion, or never at all, the Church is here for you. That’s our 
job. We are not a perfect church, so if there are ways we can help more or do 

things differently, please let me know. It really matters to us. 

 

Every blessing, 

Rev’d Philip Bromiley  

SAVE THIS DATE FOR YOUR DIARY! 
 

Enford Church Christmas Fayre 
 

Saturday, 30th November 2019, 1pm to 4pm. 
 

                     Do come along and meet Father Christmas and enjoy:  
                   festive music, tea and cakes, Christmas stalls and lots more.  

                Join us to celebrate another year of our successful  
                  fund-raising Christmas Fayre at Enford Church. 

NEWSLETTER AGM 
 

THURSDAY 15TH August 2019 
7pm ENFORD VILLAGE HALL 

Everyone welcome 
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ALL SAINTS CHURCH, ENFORD  
Services 

PARISH NEWS  
 

Massive thanks to John and Tessa Manser for generously donating proceeds 
from their annual PRIORY TEAS to All Saints Church.  It was a fantastic  
afternoon, the weather was kind, gardens amazing and cakes delicious!   
 
We had over a hundred people in the church to enjoy SOUTH LONDON JAZZ 
ORCHESTRA concert, with a number dancing away to fantastic tunes.  Many 
thanks to Henry and Fanny Middleton for organising this event.  The band felt 
they got a warm welcome and we hope they’d come again. 
 
On Saturday 10th August we will be holding the PARTY in the CHURCHYARD 
from 4pm till 7pm.  This family-friendly social event will include BBQ, Bar, teas 
and cakes, children activities, church tower climbs and a raffle, to name but a 
few.   
   
We would like to try something new to celebrate HARVEST TIME in Enford.  We 
are planning a lovely hearty lunch, perhaps with an international flavour.  Keep 
the date – 29th September 1pm and more details to follow in the next newsletter.  
 
 
 
 

August 

Services in the 7 churches in the Avon River Team and Minutes of PCC 
meetings can be found at: www.avonriverteam.org.uk. 

1st Holy Communion, 9.30am 

8th Team Service, Netheravon 10:30am  

15th Breakfast Church, 9.30am   

22nd Evensong, 6pm 

29th Harvest Celebration and Lunch  
Village Hall  1pm 

4th Holy Communion, 9.30am 

11th Team Service, Milston 10:30am  

18th Breakfast Church, 9.30am   

25th Evensong, 6pm 

September 

Don’t Forget! 
 

The Church is open daily from 9.30am to 4.30pm. 
For any variation on this please call 670738  

the night before. 

http://www.avonriverteam.org.uk./
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NOTICES 
 

 Welcome to Robert James — a new  
addition to James and Harriet Waight’s family.      

—————————————— 
 

Congratulations to Henry and Alice Waight  
on their recent wedding    

 
 

—————————————— 

 

We wish Jo a speedy recovery.  We miss her at 

The Hub on a Thursday mornings 

...and a huge “get well soon”, too, from the 

“Jumble Crew”! 

—————————————— 

Condolences to Mary and Larry Wordsell on the death 

of Bert.  Mary was a long-standing member of the 

Newsletter Committee and Bert was a  Churchwarden. 

Bert lived most of his life on a small-holding in Water Lane and was 

well known for his goats and chickens.    

However, he was also awarded ther Military Medal for his bravery in 

Africa during World War 2 and his citation was read 

at his funeral. 
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               No Film Club in August 
 

 

Possible future titles : “First Man” “Vice”, “Mary Queen of Scots”,  “All is True” , 
“Can you ever forgive me”, “Phantom Thread” and ”The Wife”  

We always need your help in choosing films – please let us know of any films 
friends have recommended!  Would love to hear your suggestions. 
 If you would like to be included in our e-mail contact list for all  

Enford Village Hall events, including the film nights, please let us know. 
Lifts can be arranged if you let us know in advance. 

To book tickets and for more information contact 01980 670501  
or e-mail: enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com  

 

ENFORD VILLAGE HALL FILM CLUB 

 

There will be no meeting in 

August so the next meeting will be  

Thursday 12th September. 
 

Details will be available nearer the time. 
 . Further details from Fanny Middleton, 01980 671645, 

fannysurtees@btinternet.com 

REMINDER TO ALL HOUSEOWNERS 
 

If your property is on one of the narrow roads through the village it is very  

important that you keep your hedges, trees, shrubs etc within your property 

boundary.  This also applies to any plants growing on the outside of a wall or 

fence.   

 

When these plants are not attended to they become overgrown very quickly,  

particularly during the summer months, and this in turn reduces the visibility and 

safety of all road users – vehicles, cyclists and pedestrians.  As the owner of 

such a property it is your responsibility to keep these plants under control, thus 

keeping our narrow roads as safe as possible for everyone. 

mailto:enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com
mailto:fannysurtees@btinternet.com
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 Enford Camera Club 

There is no Camera Club meeting during  
August.  

Our next meeting is Thursday the 
5th September at 8.00pm in Enford Village 

Hall. 
 

Have a great Summer Break and don’t forget 
to take lots of photos. 

 

The camera club 
charge only £3 per 
evening. You don’t 

have to join the club, 
just turn up for the 

night.  
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Contact enfordcameraclub@btinternet.com for 
more information.  

 

Enford & Avon Valley Youth Club 

Join us every Friday 6pm-8pm Phoenix Hall Netheravon 

SPTA NEWS 
 

For Salisbury Plain Training Area News, giving times of live firing, current and  
upcoming exercises go to 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/salisbury-plain-training-area-spta-newsletter 

mailto:enfordcameraclub@btinternet.com
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/salisbury-plain-training-area-spta-newsletter
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Do you enjoy making and creating? 
 

If you enjoy hobbycraft, be it with wool, fabric, beads, felt, paper etc.         
then please come and join us at The Swan on Tuesday mornings  

10.00am - 12.00noon 
 

Any craft medium you may be interested in will be very welcome. 
Feel free to bring along any samples of your creations to show and  

share (or just yourself). 
 

Anybody who may be slightly interested is more than welcome! 
 

For more information contact Jacki Brightman—01980 671598 
 

 

 

ENFORD DEFIBRILLATOR 
 The  defibrillator is in a yellow box on the wall of 

 
Hill House, 9 Longstreet, SN9 6DD                Grid Ref  SU142515. 

  
It is located in the centre of Enford 25m north of The Swan next to the 

parish notice boards. 
  

If you think you need to use the defibrillator call 999.  
The Emergency Service will give you the code to get into the cabinet.  

YOU CAN READ MORE ABOUT IT AT WWW.ENFORDNEWSLETTER.ORG WHERE YOU 

WILL ALSO FIND A LINK TO A SHORT VIDEO SHOWING YOU HOW TO USE IT. 

CONTRACT BRIDGE/WHIST GROUP         
THE PHOENIX HALL, NETHERAVON 

EVERY MONDAY AFTERNOON 2-4pm  
£2 PER SESSION. TEA/COFFEE INCLUDED.              

NO JOINNG FEE. CAKES ACCEPTED! 
 

WE’RE HERE FOR BEGINNERS TOO.  TUITION BOOKS FOR SALE @£2.50. 
 

EXPERIENCED PLAYERS WELCOME TO HELP TEACH BRIDGE TO BEGINNERS.                                         
THIS IS A FUN GROUP WHO PLAY FOR ENJOYMENT. 

 

EXPERIENCED PLAYERS ARE ALSO WELCOME TO BRING A 4SOME (AND A TABLE) IF YOU  
HAVE FRIENDS WHO PLAY REGULARLY. 

Organiser: Alan Wood TEL: 01980 671265  

http://WWW.ENFORDNEWSLETTER.ORG
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Dates for Enford Parish Council Meetings in 2019. 
 
Meetings are held in the VILLAGE HALL and start at 7.30pm unless otherwise stated. 
 
   DATE:                           MEETING: 

MORE VOLUNTEERS  
NEEDED IN WILTSHIRE 

TO LISTEN TO CHILDREN READ 
IN PRIMARY SCHOOLS 

 

Can you spare an hour or two 
a week to listen to children 
read in a primary school?  
The reading charity 
Schoolreaders is looking for 
volunteers to carry out this 
important role. 
 

Our volunteers find the 
scheme incredibly rewarding, 
knowing that a few hours 
helping a child learn to read 
each week can have such a 
great impact on their life 
chances.  
 

Please visit the website 

www.schoolreaders.org  to 
join or call 01234 924111 for 

further information. 

        Do you have some time to spare to support local older people?   
Information about all our roles can be found: 

 on our website www.ageukwiltshire.org.uk or  

 by calling our office on  01380 727767  

 or emailing us at volunteering@ageukwiltshire.org.uk  
 

Whatever your reason for volunteering, we’d be delighted to hear from you.   

http://www.schoolreaders.org
http://www.ageukwiltshire.org.uk
mailto:volunteering@ageukwiltshire.org.uk
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COME AND JOIN US 
  FOR  AN EVENING OF 

DARTS 
 

Every Wednesday 8.30pm  
at The Swan 

Hope to see you there! 

The Enford Flyers 

                                                                                                        

 

The Enford Flyers line up before 
setting off to cycle around the 

I.O.W, the route varied  
depending on who got lost but 
averaged 70 miles completed 

on a glorious day in June.  

 

 

 

This photo shows the Flyers 
that took part in supporting  
The Samaritans by cycling 
either the 25, 50 or 100mile 
sportive to raise funds for 

the Salisbury branch.  
Only one minor crash and 

some wobbly legs for seven 
of the team that completed 

the 100mile route.  

 

The Enford Flyers is not a club but a group of individuals from the village that 
started cycling to get/keep fit.  
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Lammas Day 
 

 
 
This is a feast celebrated by pagans and the  
Christian church alike and for the common reason 
that it marks the first grain harvest.  However, the 
source of the word “Lammas” is not shared. 
 
 
 
 

 
For Christians, it comes from the term “Loaf-mass” 
referring to the day on which loaves of bread were 
baked from the first grain harvest and laid on the 
church altars as offerings. The loaf was blessed, and 
in Anglo-Saxon England might be used afterwards 
to work magic, e.g. a book of Anglo-Saxon charms 
directed that the lammas bread be broken into four 
bits, placed at the four corners of the barn, to  
protect the gathered grain. In many parts of  
England, tenants had to present freshly harvested 
wheat to their landlords on or by the first day of  
August. 
 

 
Earlier Pagan celebrations often took place on the last day of July. The 
success of the harvests determined the quality of life through the long 
winter months. The Celtic harvest season began when the first crops 
were gathered at Lughnasadh, named after the Celtic sun god Lugh. 
Corn dollies made from the straw of the first harvest would be kept 
safe through the winter and then buried in the spring with the sowing 
of the fields. 
 
For many, the wheat must have run low before Lammas, and the new 
harvest saw a season of plenty earned by hard work and company in 
the fields, where it was reaped in teams resulting in a spirit of  
celebratory play. In the medieval agricultural year, Lammas also 
marked the end of the hay harvest which started after Midsummer. At 
the end of hay-making a sheep would be loosed in the meadow among 
the mowers and whoever caught it kept it. 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Anglo-Saxon_England
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Magic_(paranormal)
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hay
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Midsummer
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ENFORD HISTORIC AWARENESS BOARD 
 
 
 
The Parish Council commissioned the 
Enford Historic Awareness Board and 
the first picture shows Sylvie Clayden 
(visitpewseyvale) who coordinated the 
project and Martin Webb, Enford  
Camera Club, who compiled the text 
and photographs, presenting the board 
to Richard Roberts EPC.  

 
.  

 
 
 
Just some of the information 
the board contains includes 
a brief history of the Parish, 
identification of some local 
historical sites, which are 
shown on an Ordnance  
Survey map.  It also  
describes the local  
architecture, All Saints’ 
Church, the river Avon the 
local wildlife plus much 
more.  Please read.                                         
 
 

 
 
 
Bench seat by the bus stop-
board being refurbished by 
Cllrs Mark Hiskett,  
Richard Roberts with help from   
Bruce Waight (behind the  
camera!). The seat was  
originally installed nearly  
40 years ago in memory of  
Cllr Jane Young’s father who 
was tragically killed in a car 
accident 
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FUN FOOTBALL SESSIONS  
(Age 5yrs to 11yrs) 

 

EVERY SATURDAY MORNING  
(during school term time) 

  

AT ENFORD VILLAGE HALL   
 

10 until 11 am     £2.50 a session 
 

For the dates for the next coaching sessions or further  
information please contact Steve Todd on 01980 670934  

 

Any child who wants to take part should be aged between 5 and 11 years old 
and they should bring their own shin pads, suitable footwear  and a drink. 

 

FA Level 1 and 2 Coaches, CRB checked  

 

      

 

 

AVON VALLEY RIGHTS OF WAY GROUP 
 

Initial Meeting: Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 7pm 
 Wed 11th September 2019  

 

As the result of a successful workshop at the Tidworth Area Board, the  
Parishes of Enford, Fittleton and Netheravon agreed to form a group to look 
after, improve (by making them accessible to all) and maintain the Rights of 
Way in the Parishes.  It is hoped to create circular routes using these Rights of 
Ways and to publish leaflets describing them to encourage people of all ages 
and abilities to walk for their health and enjoyment.  We would like to involve 
all ages in the project which may include the design of waymarks and  
illustration of maps for information boards and leaflets for example. 
 

If you are interested in coming to this initial meeting please let either of 
the following know : 

 

Mary Towle at mary.towle@btinternet.com (Netheravon and Fittleton)  
or 

Mark Hiskett at mark.hiskett@googlemail.com (Enford). 

mailto:mary.towle@btinternet.com
mailto:mark.hiskett@googlemail.com
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Our popular ‘Garden Fete’ event is back and there is lots to see and do! 
 

From craft stalls, games, a petting zoo and hot food to fairground rides, live 
music and a dog show, we really wouldn’t want you to miss it! 

 

Come down with your friends and family to the hospice in Wroughton on  
Saturday 31 August between 12-4pm to experience the fun! 

 

Suggested minimum entry is £2 for adults and £1 for kids. 
All proceeds go to Prospect Hospice!  

                
We hope to see you there! 

Prospect Does Strictly 
Team up with a friend, family member or colleague and go head-to-head in a 

strictly-style dance off against rival couples, to win the coveted  
‘Prospect Does Strictly’ trophy at our grand finale on 13 November 2019. 

 

If you want to have lots of fun, can commit to weekly lessons, would like to 
learn to dance, have competitive spirit and are willing to rally the  

supporters…. this is for you! 
Registration is £35 per person with a minimum sponsorship target of  

£300 per person.  So put your best foot forward and register 
today – ‘Strictly’ first come, first served. 

 
Run the rainbow 

Join the most colourful fundraiser of the year taking place at Lydiard Park 
at 10am on 14 September! This event is great for the whole family as well as 
friends and colleagues. 
 

Whether you run, jog, walk or dance the 5km route, we are sure you’ll have 
loads of fun! Start wearing your white event T-shirt and along the route 
pass through our five different paint stations where coloured powder paint 
will be thrown at you, so you finish rainbow coloured! 
 

Registration is £12 for under 16’s and £20 for Adults, with a  
suggested sponsorship of £100 

Visit our website to sign-up now!  www.prospect-hospice.net 
 

If you have any questions about the event, please call 01793 816161 or email 
fundraisingandevents@prospect-hospice.net. 

http://www.prospect-hospice.net/
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CHISENBURY PRIORY 

OPEN GARDEN DAY   

JUNE 9th 2019 
 

Following a very successful day, with over 260 visitors, we're 

delighted to say that we raised over £800 for Enford Church. 

A huge thank you to Tessa and John Manser for once again 

inviting us to use their fabulous conservatory and their  

garden to sell teas and cakes to their visitors.  The beautiful 

garden always draws a large number of visitors and enables 

us to raise much-needed funds for our Church.    

An extra special thank you goes to the very many helpers 

and cake bakers who make it all possible  It's a busy day with 

lots of very busy moments and you were all amazing - calm 

and organised and always smiling!  We couldn't do it  

without you! 

So, thank you again from us both and hope to see you next 

year!!   

Fanny Middleton and Jeni Scott-Dalgleish  

Pewsey Carnival Local History Talk 2019  

“Meadows, Cress and Things that go  

BUMP in the Night !”     

A history of Water-meadows, Watercress Growing and Water Ram 

Pumps in the Vale of Pewsey, given by Richard Giles. 

7.30 pm on Friday 13th September in Pewsey Methodist Church.   

Tickets are £5, from Woottons or Around-the-World, both in North Street. 
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ENFORD PARISH COUNCIL MEETING  

Draft Minutes of the meeting of 9th July 2019.Held in the Village Hall. 
To be verified at the meeting of, Tuesday, 10th September 2019 

 

19/077 Police Matters and Neighbourhood Watch 
Cllr Exley first noted that the Neighbourhood Watch scheme are having their Annual Meeting at 
the Police HQ in Devizes and they are looking for volunteers, unfortunately she is unable to 
attend.  She then gave an abridged version of the Police report which is focussing on  
protecting one’s house – shutting doors and windows etc despite the heat.  Although nothing 
had been reported for Enford, the nearest incidents recorded were in Netheravon and included 
class A drugs, shoplifting, theft from a garden shed and hay bales set on fire.  At Everleigh 
rocks had been thrown at a car.  If you need to report to the Police remember to use 101  
unless it is an emergency.  As of next week, Cllr Exley will be starting a new job in the Police 
and Crime Commissioner’s Office which could potentially create a conflict of interest and  
therefore anyone willing to take on the Police/Neighbourhood Watch representative role would 
be most welcome.  
19/078 MOD/Army Matters 
WO2 Jeff Payne was unable to attend the meeting and had sent in an incident report which 
reads as follows: Near misses:  10 x Total (vehicular – 4, on foot – 2, on cycle - 2, general -2. 
Fly tipping: 15 x Total; Environmental: 11 x Total (fires x 11); Criminal Damage: 4 x Total;  
Complaints: 2 x Total (noise x 2); Livestock: 2 x Total incidents of cattle loose. 
Accidents: 6 x total (all military) 
The centre range closes for Summer Maintenance after 1700hrs on 26th July and re-opens at 
0830hrs on 19th August  There were no further questions. 
19/079 Unitary Council Matters 
 - WCllr Ian Blair-Pilling reported that Philip Whitehead is now the new leader of the Council 
and he himself has been moved into the cabinet with new roles including ICT and many more. 
- W.C. are granting £50,000 of tax-payers money to the setting up of a mutual bank.  This will 
go towards the £200,000 licence fee for creating the ‘Avon Mutual’.  Its purpose will be to  
service small micro businesses and support those who are unable to get a ‘normal’ bank  
account.  It is intended to have ‘pop up’ banking in those areas which have no local bank and 
they hope it will start next year. 
-Boundaries Commission.  There is an extra consultation period on this which is delaying  
progress and also putting the parish boundary decision process under greater time pressure to 
be resolved by 2021. 
-Paths for All.  The next meeting is on 17th July at 7pm in the Collingbourne Kingston Hall. 
-The next Tidworth Area Board (TAB) meeting will be on Thursday 18th at 7.00pm in Enford 
Village Hall and the next Community Area Transport group (CATG) meeting will be on  
Monday 22nd in Tidworth. 
Cllr Hiskett asked if his new roles in cabinet would change his role with the local parishes, he 
said no it would not.  Cllr Hiskett also raised the matter of speeding traffic through Longstreet.  
If W.C. agreed to do a ‘metrocount’ (recording the number of vehicles and speed over a period 
of time) it would cost circa £2,400 and the Parish Council would be expected to pay 25% of 
this.  It would not guarantee a reduced speed limit.  Cllr Coulthard has said he will ask about 
this at the next CATG meeting. 
With no further points raised, W.Cllr Ian Blair-Pilling left the meeting at 8.10. 
19/083 Matters Arising 
- i. New Salt bin for Fifield.  The Clerk has chased this again (3rd time).  The Highways Dept. 
must first give their permission for the location and they are notoriously slow in decision mak-
ing.  It was thought they may possibly leave this item until the winter when a new salt bin might 
actually be ‘needed’ rather than ‘wanted’. 
-ii. Relocation of the bin from Coombe Lane footpath through to the centre of Fifield.  The Clerk 
has chased this again and the cost of re-location will be £61.45 + VAT.  The contractor was told 
to proceed. 
-iii. With Susie Browne’s departure from the village the Council needs to find someone to check 
the defibrillator on a weekly /monthly basis and report the status to the Webnos system.  The 
Clerk has previously contacted the new owners of Hill House about this but has not yet had a 
reply.  In the absence of anyone coming forward it was suggested that perhaps a rota of Cllrs  
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could do this or possibly The Swan might be asked to re-house it and report.  The Clerk has 
been asked to get a definitive instruction from Susie Browne as to what is required 
-iv. Village Information Board.  This has had a great many positive comments however there 
had been objections to the reference to the rare Montagu's Harrier.  Cllr Hiskett explained that 
the text is very general and does not place the birds at risk.  He added that a search on Google 
would provide far more detailed information than is on the board.  If anyone has any further 
objections, please contact Cllr Hiskett. 
-v. Renovation of the seat by the bus stop.  This has been completed and is very much  
appreciated by all. 
19/084 Finance 
The Clerk reported that at the end of June there was a balance of £16,553.22 in the account.  
A total of £3,499.77 had gone out during June (this was mainly the annual donations and  
Section 137 donations) and there had been a credit of £1,000.  This was a donation from the 
Samuel William Farmer Trust which will cover the cost of the Village Information Boards and 
the rest will go towards the new village noticeboards which are in the pipeline for later this 
year.  The second tranche of the Precept is due in mid/late September. 
There were no questions. 
19/085 Planning Applications 
19/05681/FUL – Grants Road, ground floor extension.  The Council has no objection. 
19/06064/FUL – Enford Hill, changing of front door/porch.  The Council has no objection. 
19/06067/FUL – Enford Hill, extended parking area.  The Council considered this second  
application and continue to be concerned about traffic safety on Enford Hill and on the A345.  It 
was agreed to ask the Highways Department to inspect the site.  If they are ‘happy’ with the 
Planning Application then the Parish Council would not object to the increased parking area. 
19/06291/TCA – Rose Cottage, removal of Sycamore Tree.  The Council has no objection. 
19/086 New Playpark  
Cllr Young said there was nothing new to report and acknowledged the supplier contact the 
Clerk had sent.  They have supplied some of the existing equipment and would send their  
surveyor to check the site and draft a new layout with new equipment.  It was thought that 
whether or not the freehold of the extended area would be obtained, the existing equipment 
was in need of updating and the Clerk was asked to contact the supplier for preliminary 
thoughts.  There is a balance of £3,789.64 in the fund-raising account which is approximately a 
third of the figure required. 
19/087 The Parish Hall 
Cllr Cliffe-Roberts said there was no news at present.  Wiltshire Council’s target date for a 
decision was 1st July however the officer handling the application is on holiday until next week.  
19/088 Roads and Highways   
Cllr Coulthard first of all apologised for his late apologies at the last meeting.  He is in touch 
with the Parish Steward (Gabriel) and will be meeting him to set out exactly what he will and 
will not do.  He is also concerned at how to ‘gather’ the jobs requiring attention in from the  
village.  It was suggested placing a notice in the Newsletter on a regular basis.  Various over 
growing hedges, bushes etc were mentioned and the Clerk will put a notice in the Newsletter 
asking owners to keep their trees and shrubs within their own boundaries. 
19/089 Public Rights of Way (PRoWs) 
Cllr Hiskett said he would be attending the ‘Paths for All’ meeting next week.  One idea has 
been to group villages together to create ‘circular’ walks possibly with notice boards for info, 
maybe have Treasure Hunts etc – anything to create a greater usage of these paths for all age 
groups.  Volunteers are always wanted! 
19/090 Correspondence  
-i.  The Clerk has received a letter from Wiltshire Search and Rescue, basically asking for a 
donation.  It will be scanned and sent to all Cllrs in due course.   
-ii. An email had been received by the Clerk regarding the debris on Bridleway 8 (as reported 
in the Minutes of March 12th under Public Questions 19/020.i) which has since been cleared 
and also the apparent increase in traffic speeding through Longstreet.  Cllr Cliffe-Roberts 
asked whether the Speedwatch group could be moved to cover this area.  Cllr Hiskett replied 
there are two approved areas on the A345 by the top of Enford Hill and one area by the  
Longstreet bus stop at the bottom.  These locations have first to be approved by Highways, 
Health and Safety and the Police, one cannot simply ‘pick a spot’.  An exercise at the bottom of  
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Enford Hill was tried recently on a Friday afternoon and 4 or 5 cars were clocked doing 17mph.  
He added that in the confines of a narrow road a vehicle will appear to be travelling faster even if 
it is within the speed limit 
19/92 Date of Next Meeting Tuesday 10th September 2019 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall  

ENFORD VILLAGE – DOG MESS BINS 

This image represents the bins available for bagged dog mess in the village.  
They have been paid for by the Parish Council who also pay for their regular  

emptying.  This is to try keep the kerbs, walks and paths etc. around the village as clean 
and pleasant as possible for everyone to enjoy.   

Please clean up after your dog and use these bins provided.   

Thank you. 

This map is for representational purposes only and not to scale. 
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Little Phoenix Toddlers  

 

We meet during term time  

every Monday morning  

(excluding Bank Holidays) at  

Phoenix Hall Netheravon 9am to 11:30am  

£1.50 per family  

Parents, babies and toddlers all welcome 

Contact Alice at awootton1@hotmail.co.uk 

Netheravon Library (on High Street) is open  
 

Mondays 1pm to 7pm and  
Thursdays 1pm to 5pm.   

 

Everything available in the mobile library is also available here  

Come and discover the delights of your local library.  

Mobile Library Service  
 

The mobile library visits Enford, Water Lane every four weeks on a Friday  
3.45 – 4.10pm.  

 

For adults, there is a large range of information, books and novels, ranging from the latest 
thriller to best-selling autobiographies, cookery and gardening.  There is also a wide  
selection of large print and talking books. 
 

If you are a parent with young children, you will find a great range of picture books and 
story CDs for them to enjoy; there are information books and plenty of exciting reading for 
older children as well. 
 

There is access to the whole county stock through the Wiltshire Libraries online  
catalogue.  Books, audio books and DVDs can be requested on the mobile or online and 
collected by customers from the mobile library.  All children’s stock can be requested free 
of charge with a small fee for adult requests.  You can also use your membership card at 
any Wiltshire library and return books to the mobile library. 
 

 It is free to join and there are no fines for overdue books on the mobile library. 
 It's easy to join, just bring along proof of your name and address and the friendly 

Mobile Manager will sign you up straight away – they are always happy to help.  
 The mobile has full accessibility and is fitted with a customer lift. 
 

 Future stop dates:- 
August 2 AND 30, September 27, October 25 

More information about the mobile library service is available online at  
http://services.wiltshire.gov.uk/MobileLibrary/ 

mailto:awootton1@hotmail.co.uk
http://services.wiltshire.gov.uk/MobileLibrary/
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The Enford Community Fund  
Funding is available to help projects/events in the Parish of Enford (which includes  
East and West Chisenbury, Coombe, Fiffield and Littlecott). 
 

Applications for awards must be made to the treasurer, Amanda Farrow, by email or  
letter, no later than the first day of the award month (March and September). 
amanda.farrow@chisenbury.co.uk or 537 East Chisenbury. 
 

The following guidelines will be followed in allocating funds: 
1. Awards will be considered every 6 months in March and September. 
2. Awards will be made for individual projects and are not designed to allow  

awardees to become reliant on the award on an annual/regular basis. 
3. Awards will be made to causes that benefit the community and not specific  

individuals. 
4. No awards will exceed £1,000. 
5. For any award to be made, there must be agreement by at least 75% of the  

Committee. 

 
 

 

Wiltshire Council fund a  
home improvement loan scheme 

for homeowners and landlords*. 
We understand the expense of maintaining 
your home.  We want to help you to take the 

stress out of funding repairs,  
improvements or adaptations to your home.   

We see you as an individual, not a credit 
score. 

For a free, no obligation home visit or more 
information: 

 

Contact Wessex Resolutions CIC on  
01823 461099 or visit 

www.wessexresolutions.org.uk 
 

*Subject to eligibility 

Badminton Horse Trials Winner 2019 

Congratulations to Kate Stevens (nee Jackson) on winning the 
"Breeder of the Winner" award at Badminton International Horse  
Trials earlier this year.  Kate bred not only the winning horse, Vanir 
Kamira (aka Tilly) ridden by Piggy French and owned by  
Trevor Dickens, but also her dam, Fair Calendonian.  Kate, who 
was  an Irish Shows Association panel judge of Ridden Hunters and 
Youngstock, returned to England in 2012 and has recently made her 
home in Palmerston Meadow, Enford, with husband Alistair.   
Although she no longer has horses, she keenly follows Tilly's career 
and hopes to see her in action again in the near future. 
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M NASH & P WILKINS 
 

ALL LANDSCAPING WORK  
UNDERTAKEN 

*FENCING* 
*PATIOS*PATHS*PONDS* 

*BRICKWORK* 
*HEDGECUTTING* 

*GARDEN CLEARANCE* 
*GRASSCUTTING* 

 

Tel:  MIKE 01980 635324 

WILTSHIRE WILLOW: 
LOGS AND FIREWOOD FOR SALE 

Seasoned and split logs, kindling and firewood 
Ideal for wood-burning stoves and open fires 

*Trailer loads for £85.00  *Weekend bags for £20.00 
Kindling on request. 

To order your free delivery, please call Martin on 07788 429772 
DELIVER FREE WITHIN 5 MILE RADIUS OF ENFORD 

 

Ring Donna  

on 

07711 579403 

 

 
 

 

 

Servicing, MoT tests and Repairs for 
Classic Cars as well as Modern  

 
Telephone: 01980 670348 
 
www.themotorgarage.co.uk 
enquiries@themotorgarage.co.uk 
 
Netheravon, Salisbury, Wiltshire, SP4 9RH 
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18 The Bluestone Centre, Sunrise Way, Solstice Park, Amesbury, Wiltshire,  

SP4 7YR 
T: 01980 258472     E: equidae-equineservices@outlook.com 

 

 

We sell a variety of 

Equine Feed, Supplements and Health Care Products 

Field and Stable Accessories 

High Viz items 

 Equine and Small Animal Bedding 

Poultry Feed, Oyster Shell and Grit 

Dog and Cat Feed 

Small Animal Feed 

If you require something not in stock, let us know and we will try 

to get it for you. 

 

Also Available 

Rug Wash and Reproofing Service 

Horse Trailer Hire 

Delivery can be arranged for larger orders 

 

Opening Times  

Monday and Tuesday 5.00pm – 7.00pm 

Wednesday 1.30pm – 7.00pm 

Thursday and Friday 8.30am – 6.00pm 

Saturday 9.00am – 5.30pm 

Sunday 10.00am – 2.00pm 
 

A SELECTION OF BRANDS AVAILABLE 

NAF - PURE FEEDS – BAILEYS – DENGI – SPILLERS - DODSON & HORRELL - AL-

LEN & PAGE  THUNDERBROOK – SARACEN - TOP SPEC – MOLLICHAFF – 

CHUDLEYS – SKINNERS -   PEGASUS – MENDIP - NATURAL FLAKE - NEDZ BED 

– EASIBED – AUBICHICK - BLISS – PILLOW WAD 

mailto:equidae-equineservices@outlook.com
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Prix Fixe  
 

Our fab Prix Fixe menu is still available Wednesday—Friday lunch times &  
Wednesday, Thursday evenings! 

2 courses for £20 
3 courses for £25 

We also offer sensible ’lunchtime sized’ glasses of paired wines for each course 
 

We would love to remind everyone that the pub is now open Wednesday – Sunday 
 

01980 671124 
 

ENGLISH COUNTRY GARDENS 
Garden & lawn maintenance, hedge and tree work, fences, driveways & weed control 

Garden waste removed. 

Qualified, fully insured and licensed, 23 years experience 
 

WE SUPPLY 
Mushroom compost, manure, Pro Grow, woodchips, gravel, stone & scalpings 

Loads of logs by size: £80, £140, £180 

                All seasoned & dry native species. 

      Can stack 

                     Bags of kindling: £4.50 or 5 bags for £20 
 

Call or text Nick on 07835299247 

Free Delivery 
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Carpentry & Joinery 
Building Works & Maintenance 

Bathrooms and Kitchens 
 

Please Call 
01980 630545 

Or 
07759 586162 

 

MODERN & TRADITIONALLY 
DESIGNED MEMORIALS 

 M J SLY 
Monumental Stonemason 

  
New Memorials, Additional Inscriptions 

Restorations, Free Home Visits 
Free Brochure 

Marlborough (01672) 516797 
Email:  martin@mjsly.co.uk 
Website:  www.mjsly.co.uk 

 Workshop & Showroom at Pelham Court, 
London Road, 

Marlborough, Wiltshire 

 

“PAMCAKES” 
 

Bespoke Cakes for your special 
occasions (any age group).  

Traditional and 3D, cupcakes and 
some Wedding Cakes.  See my FB 
page “pamcakes of netheravon”  

for more details & website 
pamcakesofnetheravon.co.uk 

     pamcakes@writeme.com or call 
07919656141  

  

Oil Boiler Servicing  
Commissioning & Repairs 

 

Call Graham C Brown & Son 
01980 622737      

 
Fully Qualified                    Fully Insured  
 
 

Experienced Technician 
 

SEAN DEVINE  
PAINTER & DECORATOR  

Free estimates.   

Fully insured. 
For local professional service call: 

07870 454884  or 01980 630864  
email: sean.devine2@outlook.com 

 

Kate Robinson Flowers 
Award winning wedding and 

event florist.  

Stylish and elegant arrangements 

for venues, church and bridal party  

Call Kate on 07906 580361 

Or go to:  

www.katerobinsonflowers.co.uk 

mailto:benford08@btinternet.com
http://www.katerobinsonflowers.co.uk/
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Tel: 01980 655552 
Fax: 01980 
652351 
 

PETS, PANELS, AGGREGRATE 
 

BUILDING,GARDENING & DIY  

Bits & Pieces (Durrington Ltd) 

 

Proprietors: P & M Conn 
 

37 – 39 Bulford 
Road, Durrington 
Wiltshire SP4 8DL 
 

S.O. CHIMNEY  

SWEEPING 
 

 Camera Surveys 
 Birds Nests Removed 
 Fully Insured 
 NCSSA Registered 
 Friendly Local Service 
 Cowls Fitted 
 

Call Sean on 07881 206536 
seanoades@hotmail.com 

TIM BUCKLAND 

BOILER MAINTENANCE 
  

FOR SERVICE AND BREAKDOWNS 
 

Friendly and efficient service 
Wide stock of boiler spares in stock 

  
VERY COMPETITIVE PRICES 

  
Also AGAs and RAYBURNs serviced 

  
Tel:   01980 551386  

CHIMNEY SWEEPING & SURVEYS 
POTS&COWLS FITTED 

FLUE LINER INSTALLATIONS 
BURNER INSTALLATION 

FOR RATES &APPOINTMENTS 
CALL PETE ON 07432 899715 

01672 811650 
www.southernchimneyservices.co.uk 
southernchimneyservices@gmail.com 

Valleywide Taxis of Pewsey  
now has a lady driver in  

West Chisenbury 
 8 seater and wheelchair  

accessible vehicles available 
 *FREEPHONE*  0800 170 

7575 to book  
Advance bookings can also be 
made via our Facebook Page 

Advertise here for only 
 

£22 per 1/8 page  £48 per 1/3 page  

£60 per 1/2 page  and £100 per full page   
for 10 issues 

Call Jeni Scott-Dalgleish on 01980-670210 or 07779 
986920  
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 Contact Details: 

Booking Officer 01980 670501 
enfordvillagehall@btinternet.com 
www.enfordnewsletter.org 

 
Chairman   01980 670501 
Grounds Officer  01980 670210 
Maintenance Officer 01980 670526 
 

Private Parties 
Planning a children’s 

party?  

Celebrating a special  

birthday or anniversary?  

The hall is the perfect 
venue for weddings and 

parties! 

Day Activity Time Contact 

Mon 
Yoga Beginners  
Yoga Intermediate 

6.00pm – 7.15 pm 
7.30pm—9.00pm 

 

Emma Petitt 01980 670510 
yoga@emmapetitt.co.uk  

Tues 
Enford Film Club 
 

4th Tuesday in the 
month  

Doors open  
7.00 pm 

Judy D’Arcy-Irvine 01980 670501  

Wed Short Mat Bowls 
7.30 pm – 10.00pm 
October to March 

David Spencer 01980 670526 
spencersgb@yahoo.co.uk 

Thu Pilates 8.45 am – 9.45am 
Nicci Caswell 01980 625245 
nicci@thecaswells.uk 

Thu Camera Club 
8.00 pm – 9.00 pm 
1st  Thursday in the 

month 

Martin Webb 01980 670537 
webb14@btinternet.com 

Thu Gardening Club 

7.00pm – 9.00 pm 
2nd  Thursday in 

the month,  
September-May 

Fanny Middleton 01980 671645 
fannysurtees@btinternet.com  

Fri Yoga  6.30 pm - 8.30 pm  
Andi Baburske   
Mob 07935 072893 
email jackiebrown_2@gmx.de  

Sat 
Children’s Football 
Coaching  
Sessions 

10.00am -11.00 am 
Recreation Ground 

Steve Todd 01980 670934 
STODD@qinetiq.com  

Sun 
Netheravon  
Wanderers Foot-
ball Club (NWFC)  

Home matches 
10:30am Kick off 

Marc Williams 07500 785116  
email:  
sundayclub2019@yahoo.com  
Facebook: Netheravon  
Wanderers Football Club  

mailto:jackiebrown_2@gmx.de
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 VILLAGE COMMITTEES 

PARISH COUNCIL 

Chairman   Richard Roberts     
Vice Chairman  Mark Hiskett    
and PCC representative 
and Public Rights of Way 
Parish Clerk   Elizabeth Harrison  
Head of Planning   Peter Cliffe-Roberts 
Village Amenities  Jane Young 
and Youth representative 
Tidworth Area Board  Anthony D’Arcy-Irvine 
and Village Hall 
Police/Neighbourhood Watch Vick Exley 
Roads and Transport  Rob Coulthard 
Other councillors  Bruce Waight 
    Pat Holdway 
 

Would anyone wishing to contact any member of the Parish Council 
please initially contact the Clerk 670034 or at eabh@btinternet.com  

VILLAGE HALL  

Chairman and   Judy D’Arcy-Irvine 
Booking Officer   (670501) 
Vice Chairman  Vacant 
PC Rep        A D’Arcy-Irvine 
Secretary   Vacant 
Camera Club            Jane Young 
Newsletter   Jacqui Elkins 
Property Officer      David Spencer 
Grounds Officer      Hamish Scott-Dalgleish 
Gardening Club  Rosemary Cox 
Short Mat Bowls  David Spencer 
Junior Football Club  Ollie Stagg 
Youth Club  
 
 

NETHERAVON SCHOOL 

NEWSLETTER  

  
Chair           Diane Christie-          
   Rundle  
Vice Chair         Jane Young 
Secretary         Ann Houghton 
Treasurer         Roz Perry 
Advertising         Jeni Scott-Dalgleish  
Village Hall Rep     Jacqui Elkins 
Parish Council Rep    Jane Young 
Compiler:       Sue Cosgrove 
Committee Member   Gay Monk 

Church Wardens  Sue de Candole 
Treasurer             Tom Hunter 
Secretary             Tom Hunter 
Council Members: Mary Burdick 
            Anastasia Dubovic
   Fanny Middleton 

   Tim Edwards  
   Michael Whitaker  

Chairman of Governors Mrs Dot Georgeson  
Head Teacher   Ms Lisa Tight 

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 

mailto:eabh@btinternet.com
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YOUR DIARY August 2019 (For regular Village Hall dates, see page 30) 

1st Thu 
Household Waste/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan/                          
Netheravon Library 1pm-5pm 

2nd Fri 
Mobile Library 3:40pm Water Lane/                                                       
Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

3rd Sat   

4th Sun Holy Communion, 9.30am Enford Church 

5th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

6th Tue SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

7th Wed Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

8th Thu 
Black box, Blue bin/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan/                       
Netheravon Library 1pm-5pm 

9th Fri Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

10th Sat Party, Enford Churchyard 4pm 

11th Sun Team Service, Milston 10:30am 

12th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

13th Tue SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

14th Wed Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

15th Thu 
Household Waste/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan/                          
Netheravon Library 1pm-5pm/Newsletter AGM 7pm V. Hall 

16th Fri 
Mobile Library 3:40pm Water Lane/                                                      
Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

17th Sat   

18th Sun Breakfast Church 9:30am Enford Church 

19th Mon 
Little Phoenix Toddlers, 9am, Phoenix Hall, Netheravon/ 
Netheravon Library 1pm-7pm/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

20th Tue SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

21st Wed Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

22nd Thu 
Black box, Blue bin/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan/                       
Netheravon Library 1pm-5pm 

23rd Fri Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

24th Sat Great Bustard Event 9am V. Hall/Swanfest, The Swan 

25th Sun Evensong, 6pm Enford Church 

26th Mon Bank Holiday/Bridge & Whist Phoenix Hall, N’avon 2pm 

27th Tue SwanCraft 10am The Swan/Quiz Night 9pm The Swan  

28th Wed Exercise night 6:30pm V. Hall/Darts' night 8:30pm The Swan 

29th Thu 
Household Waste/Hub in the Pub 9:30am The Swan/                            
Netheravon Library 1pm-5pm 

30th Fri 
Mobile Library 3:40pm Water Lane/                                                      
Youth Club Phoenix Hall, Netheravon 6pm/Yoga 6:30pm V. Hall 

31st Sat  Prospect Summer Fete 12noon The Hospice in Wroughton 


